
nside ...I
u Subarea builds facilities with teamwork

u New information center focuses on wetlands

u Sharing’s reward

u Haen works hard to help troops

u Safe Routes to Schools projects to receive funding

TranslinesTranslines
KDoTKDoT Kansas Department of Transportation 

Monthly Employee Publication
December 2006

From 
Kansas

highways
See page 5



PAGE 2

By Secretary
Deb Miller

Calendar of Events
Bureau of Transportation Information
Eisenhower Building, 2nd Floor, West

700 SW Harrison, Topeka, Ks 66603-3754

Governor: Kathleen Sebelius
Secretary of Transportation: Deb Miller
Chief of Transportation Information: Steve Swartz
Editors: Stan Whitley and Kim Stich

KANSAS DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

Phone/TTY: (785) 296-3585   FAX: (785) 296-0287

Dec. 8 – 8:30 a.m., Highway Advisory Commission 
meeting telephone conference call.
Dec. 12  – 1-3 p.m., KDOT Employees’ Council Holiday 
Reception, 4th Floor Auditorium, Room B, Eisenhower 
State Office Building.
Dec. 20 - 1 p.m., Construction Bid Letting, Fourth Floor 
West Wing, Eisenhower State Office Building.
Dec. 25 – State employees off for Christmas holiday.
Jan. 1 – State employees off for New Year’s holiday.

A Kansas City Star story about a man who has given 
away a fortune to people down on their luck touched me 
when I read it a few weeks ago. The man, whom report-
ers called “Secret Santa” because he insisted that he not 
be identified, estimated that he has given away more than 
$1.3 million over the past 26 years, mostly to people in the 
Kansas City area.

Secret Santa, whose name is Larry Stewart, decided to 
go public this year because he has cancer and this holiday 
season is probably his last for a “sleigh ride.” He says he 
intends to devote much of whatever time he has left on 
Earth speaking to groups about random acts of kindness. 
His hope is that he will inspire others to give as much to 
others as they can.

Stewart had a hardscrabble upbringing in Mississippi 
and things weren’t going much better in his adult life until 
his luck turned in a big way in the mid 1990s. But well 
before his financial good fortune, he had established a pat-
tern of giving what he could. He had been impressed with 
the kindness he had been shown by others in particularly 
desperate moments.

Shortly after losing his job before Christmas in 1979 
(the same thing had happened the year before), he pulled 
into a drive-in restaurant in Independence, Mo. When he 
told the cold, miserable carhop to keep the change from a 

Sharing’s reward

$20 bill, she was so pleased that “he decided to withdraw 
money from his checking account – even though it didn’t 
hold much – and give it away to strangers,” according to the 
Star. He now had a mission.

This great story made me think about all of the things 
we have to share with others. Not many of us can give away 
$1.3 million, but we all have things of great value that we 
can share.

For some of us, it might be material things of value; for 
others it might be sharing our coaching skills with a little 
league baseball team or our math skills with a struggling 
student. It might be something as simple as sharing our time 
with someone who is lonely, or extending our understand-
ing and grace to a grumpy co-worker who may be having a 
crisis at home that we don’t know about.

I’m proud that so many of our KDOT employees share 
of themselves by volunteering in a variety of capacities in 
their communities. Some of them will be featured in the 
pages of our newly-designed annual report that will be print-
ed later in December. The theme of the report is “You can 
count on us” and these people represent the many people at 
KDOT who devote their time and energy to making life bet-
ter for others. They are an inspiration to me and I hope they 
serve as role models for all of us. They have learned that 
giving has many rewards.

I want to leave you with three quotes (including one 
from Mr. Spock) that describe those rewards much better 
than I can. Thank you for another great year at KDOT and 
please travel safely this season. 

“It is one of the most beautiful compensations of this 
life that no man can sincerely try to help another without 
helping himself.” – Ralph Waldo Emerson

“If you want to lift yourself up, lift up someone else.” 
– Booker T. Washington

“The miracle is this – the more we share, the more we 
have.” – Leonard Nimoy
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COVEROn the...

The Post Rock Scenic Byway on 
K-232 has many post rocks to see 
near the highway. For more pho-
tos of unique scenery near Kansas 
highways, see page 5.
        Photo by Sonya Scheuneman

By Stan Whitley
You don’t have to be in the sky 

to reap benefits from the Automated 
Weather Observation System (AWOS) 
at the Fort Scott Municipal Airport.

The AWOS system has been in op-
eration at the Southeast Kansas airport 
since 2003 thanks to funding provided 
through KDOT. The system has sensors 
which measure, collect and disseminate 
weather data to help pilots and flight 
dispatchers. They are given vital infor-
mation to monitor weather forecasts, 

BARTON COUNTY - Dedication 
of the national Wetlands & Wildlife Sce-
nic Byway and groundbreaking for the 
Cheyenne Bottoms Visitor Information 
Center in Barton County was something 
to crow about on Oct. 27.

The event celebrated the partner-
ship of numerous state, county and local 
organizations working together to make 
this visitor area possible.

The information center was selected 
as a Transportation Enhancement project 
by KDOT in Federal Fiscal Year 2005 
and received $3 million to build the 
facility. The visitor information area 
will feature interpretive displays, an 
observation tower and paved walkways 

Two dozen proposals intended to 
encourage more children to walk or 
bicycle to school have been selected for 
funding through a new program admin-
istered by KDOT.

The program, Safe Routes to School 
(SRTS), was created under last year’s 
federal transportation bill – SAFETEA-
LU.  The intent of the program is to:
uEnable and encourage children, 

including those with disabilities, to walk 

Gov. Kathleen Sebelius takes the first scoop of dirt in a front end loader for the 
new Cheyenne Bottoms Visitor Information Center near K-156. Photo by Sonya 
Scheuneman

New information center focuses on wetlands

Safe Routes to Schools 
projects to receive funding

Students 
participate 
at the Safe 

Routes to 
School kick 
off event in 

Satanta Oct. 
23. Photo by 
Steve Swartz

or bicycle to school; 
uMake walking or biking to school 

safe and appealing; 
uFacilitate projects that will 

improve safety, and reduce traffic, fuel 
consumption and air pollution in the 
vicinity of school. 

“Obesity rates among children have 
more than doubled in the past 20 years,” 

Weather system 
popular with public 
safety community

Continued on page 10

Continued on page 12

Continued on page 11
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Columbus Subarea office employ-
ees kicked it up a notch in July and 
August to complete numerous roofing, 
painting, and concrete jobs on various 
KDOT buildings in addition to normal 
roadway maintenance work this past 
summer.

The Columbus Subarea team 
members were honored for their efforts 
in KDOT’s Example of Excellence em-
ployee recognition program for the third 
quarter of 2006. Secretary Deb Miller 
and State Transportation Engineer Jerry 
Younger attended the event on Nov. 15 
in Columbus.

Team members hauled millings to 
their tower site, repaired the driveway 
around the cable pins and completed 
other activities to improve the buildings 
and facilities around the Columbus Sub-
area.  The crew also completely rebuilt 
their salt storage building and teamed 
up to rebuild another storage building 
with the Pittsburg crew. 

In addition, the crew primed and 
painted their 200-foot by 30-foot lean-to 
and also formed and poured a stor-
age bin in the structure for the asphalt 
patching material. They also poured 
new walls around their fuel pump and 
painted them so they could be safely 
seen by operators. 

“This took a lot of hard work and 
knowledge with the best attitude any 
crew could display,” said Area Superin-
tendent Wayne Nelson.

Members of the team include Brit-
ton Bauer, Jim Dahlke, John Easley, 

Dean Jessee, James Johnson, Edward 
Nutt, Ron Pillar, Rob Robinson, Phillip 
Robison, Kevin Rodriguez, John Ross, 
Shane Schuberger, and Paul Tarter.

 Do you know of a KDOT group, 
team, unit, or office that has gone above 
the call of duty? Then nominate them 
for the Example of Excellence award. 
All KDOT employees are encouraged to 
suggest ideas and can now fill out Form 
DOT 1204. Once it is filled out, the 
nomination is then sent to the selected 
Division Director, Bureau Chief, District 
Engineer, Area Engineer, or Subarea Su-
pervisor who can then sign the form and 
submit the nomination to Transportation 
Information.

Hard copies of the form are still 
available by calling Transportation 
Information at 785-296-3585 and require 
the signature of one of the supervisors 
listed above.

Nominations for the fourth quarter 
are due by Dec. 29. -K.S.

Members of the Columbus Subarea Team are pictured with Secretary Deb Miller (middle), Rep. Bob Grant (right of Miller), 
District Four Engineer Mike Stringer (back row, left), State Transportation Engineer Jerry Younger (back row, right) and 
Area Engineer George Dockery (middle row, left). The team was honored in KDOT’s Employee Recognition for the third 
quarter of 2006. Photo by Wayne Nelson

Subarea builds facilities with teamwork
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From Kansas 
highways

Lots of unique sites can 
be found while driving on 
Kansas highways. A small 
sampling of those include 

(top left) sunflowers on K-88; 
(top middle) hay bale tractor 

on US-36 near Marysville; 
(top right) giant painting of 

Vincent Van Gogh’s sunflow-
ers on K-27 near Goodland;  

(middle right) double arch 
bridge near K-181; (bottom 

left) a chimney on K-39 near 
Chanute (bottom middle) a 

scarecrow family on K-9; 
and (bottom right) Burdick 

welcome sign.

Photos by KDOT Photographic Services
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To the Kansas Dept. of 
Transportation:

On October 3rd while driving 
on I-70 just west of Kansas City, 
we experienced a blow out on our 
left rear tire.  While attempting to 
change the tire, Russell Lambert, 
an employee of your department, 
stopped his truck and offered as-
sistance.  Words cannot express 
how much we appreciated his as-
sistance.  Due to age and health, I 
was struggling with the spare, the 
jack and the problem of putting 
on the temporary tire.  Without 
the help of Mr. Lambert we would 
have been in serious trouble.

His assistance, however, did 
not stop with putting on the spare.  
He escorted us to a tire shop in 
Lawrence and with his help we 
arrived safely and had a new tire 
installed.

Our attempt to offer Mr. Rus-
sell a gratuity was quickly and 
emphatically refused.  Despite our 
protest, he would not accept any fi-
nancial gift.  Mr. Russell is a credit 
to your department and we would 
appreciate it if he would receive 
proper recognition for his great 
service to myself and my wife.

Very sincerely,
Raymond A. King

Dear Secretary Miller:
The City of Eureka recently 

experienced a collapsed sewer 
main underneath State Highway 
54.  As City Administrator, my 
first call was to area KDOT staff.  
They immediately responded with 
technical expertise and equipment.  

KDOT employees not only 
addressed the current situa-
tion, but also the detour route 
that would be necessary during 
repairs.  Because of them, the 
situation was made safer faster 
than we would have been able to 
do by ourselves. 

 I have yet to deal with area 
KDOT staff that I have not been 
treated cordially and profession-
ally.  Although I am sure there 
were others involved, I dealt with 
Jim Pickett and Gary Ward of Iola 
and Teresa Gulick of Eureka.  

The City of Eureka wishes to 
extend their “Thanks” to these and 
all other individuals that may have 
been involved.

Mark Skiles,
City of Eureka

Step Back in Time
Heavy snow made clearing roadways in District Six a major task during a 
storm which hit the region in the winter of 1952.

Dear Deb Miller:
On Thursday, September 28, 

2006, at approximately 8:30am, 
while I was driving about four 
miles south of Lincolnville on US-
56/77 near milepost 311 in Marion 
County, I observed a KDOT work 
crew making repairs to the roadway. 

This particular crew seemed to 
consist of about 13 KDOT employ-
ees who were all involved with the 
work at hand.  I was happy to see 
that each employee had their safety 
awareness vest on, the trucks had 
their flashing lights on, and the 
warning signs (traffic control signs 
in a work zone) had been properly 
posted.

I truly enjoy seeing state of 
Kansas employees following safety 
rules.  Please commend this par-
ticular work crew for they defi-
nitely seemed like highly trained, 
conscientious professional KDOT 
employees.

Sincerely,
Gilford E. Samuels

Safety Supervisor
Division of Industrial

Safety and Health

Letters to the Editor
Dear Editor

Retirees
The following employee will offi-
cially retire from KDOT on Jan. 1.

District Three
Fred D. Woods, Equipment Opera-
tor at Ellsworth – 30 years of state 
service
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By Kim Stich
HUTCHINSON - Mary Haen, 

Administrative Assistant in Hutchinson, 
is on a mission to make sure our troops 
deployed overseas know they are ap-
preciated.

Since Operation Iraqi Freedom 
began, she has accomplished this mis-
sion by sending care packages as often 
as possible to KDOT’s District Five 
employees and their relatives on active 
duty in the Middle East.

“The care packages are just a small 
way to say how much we appreciate 
them serving our country,” Haen said. 
“It’s a chance to say thank you and let 
them know people at home care about 
them and to thank them for the sacrifices 
the troops and their families make for 
us.”

Haen has a long list of items that 
are good to mail and tries to personalize 
each one (see box for suggested items).

“I find out what they like and kind 
of individualize the packages,” she said. 
“And even if it’s stuff they don’t like, 
they share with their unit, so it’s all put 
to good use.” 

Haen said that military personnel serving with the people 
she mails packages to also send her e-mails saying how 
thankful they are for the care packages and the effort.

“They tell me that Americans may not like the war, 
but they appreciate the support the Americans show to our 
troops,” she said.

Haen has been in-
vited to attend the official 
deployment and welcome 
home ceremonies for the 
troops but has not attended 
them.  She said she gets 
“way too emotional when 
the troops come home.”  

She does organize 
small welcome home receptions for the KDOT employees at 
the respective KDOT offices once they return.  “It is fun to 

Some of the items Haen mails to military personnel overseas include: personal hygiene items, food (cereal, 
coffee, creamer, salt, beef jerky, peanut butter, crackers, hard candy, ramen noodles, microwavable foods such 
as popcorn and instant soup, powdered drinks, pudding, packages of Jell-o, candy bars, granola bars, cocoa 
mix, potato chips, cookies, cheese in a can), batteries, playing cards, disposable cameras, telephone cards, 

crossword puzzles, magazines, envelopes, writing paper, ink pens and DVD movies.

Haen works hard to help troops

Mary Haen, right, and Equipment Operator Senior Tracy Barragan, hold certificates 
thanking Haen for her support of U.S. troops. The certificates are from Battery E 
Target Acquisition 161st Field Artillery unit out of Great Bend (Barragan’s group) 
and from Freedom Team Salute issued through the Secretary of the Army. Barragan 
said he shared the items Haen sent with others while he was deployed and they were 
greatly appreciated. Photo by Larry Katsbulas

have their fellow co-workers in attendance and let them know 
we appreciate their service,” Haen said.

Recently, she was traveling near Fort Sill, Okla., and saw 
a welcome home convoy. The vehicles were covered with yel-
low ribbons and the soldiers were waving flags.

“It was an exciting moment to see them return 
home safely and to see the crowd’s reaction,” Haen said. 
“There were lots of cars pulled over and the whole route 
was packed with people waving. It was a sight to see. I 
didn’t know any of those guys coming in, but I still shed 
a few tears.”

Donations of items have slowed down a bit, Haen 
said, but she grateful for the continued assistance and 
support.

“As long as we have KDOT employees going over 
and serving our country, I’ll continue on,” she said. 
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David
Comstock

By

transportation

TALK

I would advise anyone wishing to become a leader that 
they find ways to learn about all aspects of the agency. This 
advice applies whether or not it seems to relate to their 
present position.

I have noticed a distinction during my career between 
those who say “no one ever told me” versus those who find 
ways to learn what is going on in other parts of the agency. 
I have never found it difficult to find out what is going on 
if you exert a little effort and pay attention. This includes 
keeping abreast of what the media is saying and what the 
Legislature is about.  

This attention to general issues of the agency will 
stand you in outstanding stead come interview time when 
someone asks, “What is your vision for the future if you 
get this position?”

I can honestly say that I have enjoyed every job I had 
with KDOT and have never gone looking for another job 
because of dissatisfaction.  I think this greatly improves 

your chances in an interview because you are not desperate 
to leave where you are.

 You should carefully select what you do so that you 
can be as certain as possible that you will enjoy it and have 
a positive attitude. That will make getting the next position 
a lot easier.  I have never counted on getting a position and 
I have never joined in speculation about who was applying 
and who was most likely to get the position.  

I have always had the habit of trying to learn as much 
as I can about an issue and a decision. Try to put yourself 
in the shoes of your boss (even the Secretary) and com-
pare your decision to the one that was made and learn as 
much as you can about the decision.  This is invaluable 
in understanding that there are a lot of factors to be taken 
into account in making a decision.  You will have excellent 
training for when you have to make the decision and take 
the heat.

I have never had a fear of going and asking anyone 
in the agency for advice. I never felt intimidated by upper 
management and I can say without reservation that through-
out my career everyone I have ever asked for advice or an 
opinion was helpful.  I have always gone and talked to all 
members of an interview team about a position before I 
interviewed with them; it is amazing what you will find out 
about what they are looking for.

I have had a number of mentors in my career, though I 
may not have known they were at the time. I have always 
gone to who I thought was a good source for a particular is-
sue and simply asked my question in a very straightforward 
manner. Without exception, no one that I have ever talked to 
has made me feel stupid for going and asking any question 
that was on my mind.  

So, get engaged in the agency, learn about the issues, 
enjoy what you do, ask for advice, and practice decision-
making. You will be a leader before you know it!

David Comstock is director of the Division of Engineer-
ing and Design.

Broad knowledge of 
agency pays dividends

Progress as promised
Secretary Deb Miller presented 

a collage highlighting the US-69 
expansion from Louisburg to Fort 

Scott to US-69 Highway Association 
President David Mauersberger (right) 

and President-Elect Dean Mann at 
the group’s annual meeting in Fort 

Scott on Nov. 15. Secretary Miller 
praised the group for its long-term 

continued support of transportation 
issues in Kansas. Photo by Sue Riley
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KDOT Computer
Training

                    – from the KCTC

Enroll by e-mail kctc@ksdot.org or 
call Ingrid Vandervort 785-296-8993.  
Questions are welcome! Supervisor’s 
approval to enroll is necessary. 

DID YOU KNOW?
 Tips & Tricks: 
♦ Did you know you can set Excel to 
remember more files? Excel auto-
matically remembers the last 4 files 
you’ve worked on eliminating the 
need to go on a file search. However 
you can set Excel to remember the 
last 9 files you’ve used. 
Click “Tools” - “Options”.  When 
the “Options” multi-tabbed dialog 
box appears, click the “General” tab. 
Next to “Recently used file list” enter 
“9”. Click “OK” to close the dialog 
box.
♦ Did you also know in Word if 
you want to show or hide non-
printing characters, like spaces, 
paragraph marks and tabs press 
CTRL+SHIFt+8. To use the track 
changes option (on or off) press 
CTRL+SHIFt+E. This tip is from the 
Bureau of Computer Services.

CLASSES ARE ON THE 
CALENDAR AT ESOB
   
Increase your efficiency!
Thanks to Districts Three, Four and 
Five for your continued support of 
the KCTC.  Customized Office Tips 
and Tricks classes were taught by 
the KCTC in District Five for the 
first time. The KCTC classes will be 
“home” at the Eisenhower Building 
through most of January and travel-
ing again late January-March 2007. 
We thank all employees and their 
supervisors for the continued posi-
tive feedback on the KCTC classes. 
Please keep us posted on your inter-
est in future classes and or new ones.

Two firms nominated by KDOT 
earned outstanding business of the year 
honors recently during the 22nd annual 
Minority and Women-Owned Business 
Awards luncheon held in Topeka.

Taking home top honors in the con-
struction category was Fulsom Broth-
ers, Inc., Cedar Vale, and CTCR, Inc., 
of Topeka. Fulsom was honored as the 
outstanding minority-owned business of 
the year and CTCR, Inc., was bestowed 
the honor of outstanding women-owned 
business of the year.

P.J. Fulsom serves as President/
Owner of the Fulsom Brothers, Inc., 
which has been DBE certified in Kansas 
since 2000.

“Fulsom Brothers, Inc. has an excel-
lent reputation as a highway construc-
tion contractor in the state of Kansas,” 
according to the nomination form 
submitted by the KDOT Office of Civil 
Rights. “P.J. developed many business 
contacts during the almost 30 years that 
he worked as a foreman in his father’s 
company which has earned him the trust 
and confidence of highway contractors 
throughout the State of Kansas.”  

On Jan. 1, 2000, P.J. purchased the 
business from his father and continued 
the family business, which specializes 
in seeding and sodding, guardrail, fence, 
signing and lighting work. Fulsom 
Brothers, Inc. averages approximately 
40 projects a year ranging from $5,000 
to $2 million.  

Cheryl Mather serves as President/
Owner of CTCR, Inc., in Topeka which 
has been DBE certified in Kansas since 
1996.

Mather started CTCR, Inc. in 1989 
as a small traffic control company, 
specializing in traffic control, signing 
and temporary pavement striping. The 
company has successfully been awarded 
many contracts on KDOT projects as 
a sub-contractor, working on projects 
primarily in the northeastern part of the 
state.

P.J. Fulsom, President/Owner of Fulsom 
Brothers Inc., receives a plaque from 
Steve Kelly with the Kansas Department 
of Commerce honoring his firm as the 
top Minority-Owned Business of the 
Year in the Construction category.

Cheryl and her two daughters are all 
owners of CTCR.  Cheryl is 51 percent 
owner of CTCR and her daughters Carrie 
Mather-Kelly and Toni Rodgers-Albright 
are each 24.5 percent owners of the busi-
ness. -S.W.

Two firms nominated by KDOT 
honored at awards luncheon

Cheryl Mather, President/Owner of 
CTCR, Inc., receives a plaque from 
Steve Kelly with the Kansas Depart-
ment of Commerce honoring her firm 
as the top Women-Owned Business of 
the Year in the Construction category.
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Do you know?

Fun Factsand Trivia
plan flight routes and provide information to 
correct takeoffs and landings.

“AWOS has been a wonderful addition 
to our airport and it’s been very beneficial not 
only to pilots, but the public safety community 
as well,” said Kenny Howard, manager of the 
Fort Scott Airport. 
“The system was in-
stalled three years ago 
and we are continuing 
to find there are a lot 
of outside applications 
for its use.”

While pilots at 
the airport are using 
the site on a regular 
basis, the public safety 
community is the 
most vocal supporter 
of the new technology, 
according to Howard.  
The Kansas Highway 
Patrol, police, sheriff, 
and fire department 
find the information is 
a valuable tool to ac-
cess weather informa-
tion in real time. 

Information can 
be accessed on a VHF 
radio frequency by 
phoning a land line 
number or on the In-
ternet. Information is 
provided on wind direction, wind speed, wind 
gusts, altimeter readings and temperature and 
dew points. The data is updated every minute 
and an AWOS data log on the Internet stores 
information for the last 60 minutes and the last 
48 hours.

“Prior to the AWOS for Internet project, 

the current weather conditions were transmit-
ted and lost,” said Ed Young, KDOT Director 
of Aviation. “Now, the information is stored 
on the airport’s computer.  An on-line user can 
track trends and access the stored data.”

Howard said law enforcement is using the 
data to confirm weather conditions at the time 
of accidents.  He said wind information has 
been a valuable tool for the local fire depart-

ment, particularly 
interested in wind 
speeds and wind 
gusts.

The National 
Weather Service Of-
fice finds the AWOS 
is valuable for storm 
spotting. Recently, 
KDOT received glow-
ing praise for the sys-
tem from the National 
Weather Service.

“They are work-
ing with the airports 
and a vendor to 
download the infor-
mation directly,” said 
Young. “The National 
Weather Service 
uses this information 
to help create more 
accurate and specific 
forecasts.”

Airports through-
out Kansas have been 
receiving state funds 
to address equipment 

and facility needs, maintenance and geometric 
improvements under KDOT’s Airport Im-
provement Program. Each year, $3 million in 
funding is provided to non-primary public use 
airports in the state under the Comprehensive 
Transportation Program.

An AWOS system helps collect critical weather-
related data.

Continued from page 3
AWOS

Kansas - As big 
as you think
Big Flight - Born and 
raised in Atchison, 
Amelia Earhart disap-
peared without a trace, 
but not before becom-
ing the first woman 
to fly solo across the 
Atlantic Ocean. 
Big Prairie - America’s 
last great stand of 
tallgrass prairie, more 
than five million acres 
in the Flint Hills of east 
central Kansas, in-
cludes the nation’s only 
National Park dedicated 
to the tallgrass prairie. 
Big Ball of Twine 
- The world’s largest 
ball of twine in Cawker 
City measures more 
than 38-feet in circum-
ference and more than 
16,750 pounds. More 
than 300,000 people 
visit each year.
Big Highway - The 
first section of the U.S. 
Interstate system was 
completed just west of 
Topeka. The eight-mile 
stretch of Interstate-
70 opened on Nov. 
14,1956, less than four 
months after President 
Eisenhower signed the 
Interstate Highway Act 
of 1956. 

Kudos
to KDOT employees

Matt Soper, Research Analyst at Headquarters, participated 
in the Chicago Marathon on Oct. 22. He ran the 26.2-mile 
race in four hours, 26 minutes and 29 seconds. This is his 
second time he competed.
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M   I   L   E   S   T   O   N   E   S
KDOT salutes its employees celebrating anniversaries in November

10 YEARS

This information is compiled by each 
Office, Bureau, Division, and District.

*Pam Bean . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .              Topeka
Martha Jones. . . . . . . . . . . . . .             Topeka
*Randy McAnulty. . . . . . . . . . . . .            Iola
Tommie Phillippi . . . . .    Independence
*Robert Richardson . . . . . . .      Pittsburg
*Donald Snyder . . . . . . . .       Hutchinson
*Ritchie Webster. . . . . . . .       Greensburg

20 YEARS
*Anthony Guenther. . . .    Leavenworth
*Mark Meier. . . . . . . . . .          Clay Center
*Larry Umbarger II. . . . . . . .        Chanute
Nancy Rush. . . . . . . . . . . . . . .              Topeka
*Joan Smith. . . . . . . . . . . . . .             Emporia
*John Stewart. . . . . . . . . .         Hutchinson

30 YEARS
*Fred Woods. . . . . . . . . . . .            Ellsworth

*denotes state service anniversary

40 YEARS
*Richard Adams. . . . . . . . . . .          Topeka
*Gary Plumb. . . . . . . . . . . . .             Chanute

Welcome
new KDOT

employees!
 

Headquarters
Brandi Baer, State Auditor II, 
Office of Inspector General
Bruce Burditt, Accountant V, 
Fiscal Services
Kelly Carlton, Engineering 
Associate I, Design
Todd Dugan, Staff Development 
Specialist I, Personnel Services
Kara LaRiviere, Land Surveyor, 
Design
Dawn Lassiter, Administrative 
Specialist, Office of the Secretary
Matthew Preston Applications 
Developer II, Computer Services
Saul Schwartz, Technical Support 
Consultant II, Computer Services
Michael Stewart, Engineering 
Associate III, Construction and 
Maintenance
Daniel Tritsch, State Auditor II, 
Office of Inspector General

District Five – Southcentral
Lisa Zrubek, Administrative 
Assistant, Hutchinson

with the entire facility to be located at 
the Cheyenne Bottoms Wildlife Area 
Mitigation Marsh on the east side of K-
156 in Barton County. It is expected to 
be completed in summer 2008.

The Cheyenne Bottoms Wildlife 
Area covers 20,000 acres and is consid-
ered the largest marsh in the interior of 
the United States. More than 100 species 

Deaths
Condolences to the family and 

friends of a former KDOT employee 
who recently passed away.

James C. Kyle, 86, died Oct. 20 
in Topeka. Kyle worked for KDOT 
41 years and was supervisor of the 
sign shop when he retired in 1986. 

He is survived by his wife, 
Myrtle, one daughter, two sisters, two 
brothers, and two grandchildren.

Vehicles line up waiting for the opening of the Kansas Turnpike in 1956. The 
Kansas Turnpike Authority (KTA) celebrated its 50th anniversary on Oct. 25. 
In the last three months of 1956, the Turnpike served nearly 600,000 custom-
ers. More than 24 million vehicles traveled the roadway in the first nine months 
of 2006. Construction of the roadway took just 22 months to complete.

of birds nest in the area and 63 species 
are permanent residents.

The Wetlands &Wildlife National 
Scenic Byway is 76 miles long and 
stretches between Cheyenne Bottoms 
and the Quivira National Wildlife 
Refuge. The scenic byway is one of two 
national scenic byways in Kansas. 

The Kansas Scenic Byways Pro-
gram has been awarded $134,000 in 
funding for interpretive signs along this 
byway. 

Continued from page 3
Cheyenne Bottoms

Kansas Turnpike turns 50
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Headquarters
Stephen Bass, Professional Civil 
Engineer I, Design
Becky Klenklen-Welsh, Program 
Consultant I, Materials and Research

District Three – Northwest
James Antrim, Highway Maintenance 
Supervisor, Norton
Billy Lee, Highway Maintenance 
Supervisor, St. Francis

said Secretary Deb Miller. “It’s prob-
ably not just a coincidence that only 15 
percent of all school trips are made by 
walking or bicycle.”

All but two of the SRTS propos-
als selected for the funding, which 
will be done through reimbursement, 
will involve the development of a Safe 
Routes to School plan. The other two 
projects involve infrastructure improve-
ments, such as sidewalks. Funding for 
the projects, which were selected from 
62 applications, ranges from $2,400 to 
more than $245,000.

Nationally, the federally-funded 

SRTS will provide $615 million to cit-
ies, school districts and other entities 
throughout the nation over a five-year 
period. Kansas will receive about $1 
million this year, increasing in following 
years to about $1.6 million in 2009.

“Safe Routes to Schools allows 
KDOT to partner with communities to 
help keep the children of Kansas safe, 
secure and healthy,” said Miller.

The following cities, school districts 
and other entities will receive Phase 
I funding, which covers the costs of 
developing an SRTS plan:

Baldwin, $14,780; Belle Plaine, 
$12,750; Concordia USD 333, $9,500; 
Conway Springs, $15,000; Lansing 
School District, $13,989; Leavenworth, 

$14,820; Lincoln, $9,700; Louisburg 
USD 416, $14,780; Lyons, $15,000; 
Marion, $14,500; Mid-America 
Regional Council, $2,400; Minneapolis, 
$12,800; Mulvane, $9,000; Neodesha, 
$13,300; Newton, $15,000; Parsons, 
$15,000; Plainville USD 270, $5,650; 
Stafford USD 369, $9,000; Sterling, 
$12,750; Unified Government 
of Wyandotte County, $75,000; 
Wichita Area Metropolitan Planning 
Organization, $15,000; Wichita Public 
Works, $15,000. 

Receiving Phase II funding for 
infrastructure improvements are Satanta, 
$150,000, and the City of Sedgwick, 
$245,056.

Continued from page 3
Safe Routes

District Four – Southeast
Terry Smith, Equipment Operator 
Specialist, Erie
Arthur Wade, Equipment Operator 
Specialist, Sedan


